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ISSUES PAPER 5 — CIVIL LITIGATION

Thank you for the opportunity to provide a submission in relation to the above Issues Paper. In this
submission, we focus on the issue of access to civil litigation remedies for children and young people who
are abused while in out of home care.

Children and young people who are abused while in care are a particularly vulnerable group, and face
significant obstacles to accessing civil remedies, as they are generally completely dependent upon a
statutory ‘parent’ to facilitate access to legal advice and assistance.

Government agencies with parental responsibility for children and young people have a positive duty to
obtain independent legal advice for a child or young person regarding personal injury they sustain while in
care." However, in practice it is not clear that children and young people are often supported to receive
appropriate independent legal advice and assistance to pursue civil remedies in relation to sexual and other
abuse suffered while in out of home care.

Obstacles to access to civil litigation remedies for children and young people in care.

Children and young people face a legal disability in relation to the conduct of legal proceedings, and are
dependent upon adults, normally a parent, to commence proceedings on their behalf. Historically, statutory
time limits for commencing proceedings were generally suspended until a child became an adult and could
take their own proceedings. However, law reforms in relation to personal injury claims across Australia have
affected this situation, with provisions varying between States and Territories, and plaintiffs facing additional
procedural hurdles in commencing proceedings once they become adults.

In the ACT for example, pre-court procedures require a potential plaintiff to give notice to a potential
defendant that they may pursue a legal case. Under s 51 of the Civil Law (Wrongs) Act 2002, the claimant is
required to give written notice of their claim within nine months of the injury. If the claimant does not
comply with these procedures, the respondent may, on application, have costs awarded in their favour. This
requirement is not suspended for children and young people, as it is required that a parent lodge the notice
on behalf of their child.

While generally these laws presume that a parent will safeguard the interests of their child in pursuing legal
proceedings for personal injury, the situation is more complex for children and young people in care. In
some cases, a child or young person may have a cause of action against the Government agency in relation
to the abuse, as well as a claim against their abuser, for example, where the agency has breached its duty of
care to the child or young person through a failure to respond adequately to a foreseeable risk of abuse or
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